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COVID-19: NY STATE OF EMERGENCY IMPOSES 
BAN ON TELEMARKETING CALLS

Date: 10 March 2020

U.S. Telecom, Media and Technology Alert

By: Joseph C. Wylie II, Nicole C. Mueller, Molly K. McGinley

On Saturday, March 7, 2020, Governor Andrew Cuomo declared a disaster state of emergency in the State of 
New York based on the COVID-19 outbreak. One significant consequence is that under a newly-enacted law, 
unsolicited telemarketing calls to New York residents are now prohibited during a state of emergency.

New York recently passed legislation amending the statute governing its do-not-call registry to add the following 
prohibition:

It shall be unlawful for any telemarketer doing business in this state to knowingly make an unsolicited 
telemarketing sales call to any person in a county, city, town or village under a declared state of 
emergency as described in sections twenty-four or twenty-eight of the executive law.

New York GBS 399-z(5-a). A similar provision was inserted in New York's Telemarketing and Consumer Fraud 
and Abuse Prevention Act, making "unsolicited telemarketing sales call[s]" under a declared state of emergency 
illegal. Notably, while Section 399z(5-a) defines "unsolicited telemarketing sales call" to exclude calls made with 
prior express consent and calls made in connection with an unterminated existing business relationship, there is 
no such definition in the latter statute. However, the definition of "telemarketing" in the Telemarketing and 
Consumer Fraud and Abuse Prevention Act excludes a number of categories of calls, most notably calls to for-
profit businesses and calls in which a transaction is not completed. Also, it is unclear whether courts interpreting 
New York law would treat text messages as calls similar to how federal courts interpret the Telephone Consumer 
Protection Act.

Because the executive order signed by Governor Cuomo invokes Section 28 of the Executive Law, it 
automatically triggers the prohibition in the Do Not Call Law. The state of emergency currently extends to 
September 20, 2020.

Violation of these statutes may result in civil enforcement. Accordingly, businesses calling New York residents 
should carefully review their procedures to confirm compliance with New York's new law.

https://legislation.nysenate.gov/pdf/bills/2019/S4020
https://www.governor.ny.gov/news/no-202-declaring-disaster-emergency-state-new-york
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This publication/newsletter is for informational purposes and does not contain or convey legal advice. The 
information herein should not be used or relied upon in regard to any particular facts or circumstances without 
first consulting a lawyer. Any views expressed herein are those of the author(s) and not necessarily those of 
the law firm's clients.


